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Forget the Lessons of Evil.. . 
President Ford yesterday appeared 

before Rep. William L. Hungate's Jw 
iieiary Subcommittee on. Criminal 
Justice to answer, questiops about Mr. 
Ford's pardon for former Pre.siderit 
Nixon. Following is the text of Mr. 
Ford's opening statement: 

We meet here today to review the 
facts and circumstances that were the 
basis for my pardon of former Presi- 
dent Nixon on Sept. 8, 1974. 

I want very much to have those facts 
and circumstances known. The Ameri-
can people want to know them. And 
members of the Congress want to know 
them. The two congressional resolu-
tions of inquiry now before this Com-
mittee serve those purposes. That is 
why I have volunteered to appear be-
fore you this morning, and I welcome 
and thank you for this opportunity to 
speak to, the questions raised by the 
resolutions. 

My appearance at this hearing of 
your distinguished subcommittee of 
the House Committee on the Judiciary 
has been looked upon as , an unusual 
hiStoric event — one that has no firm 
precedent in the whole 'history of pres-
idential relations with the Congress. 
Yet, I am here not to make history, but 
to report on history. 

The history you are interested in 
covers so recent a period that it is still 
not well understood. If, with your as-
sistance, I can make for better under-
standing of the pardon of our former 
President, then we can help to achieve 
the purpose I had for granting the par-
don when I did. 

That Purpose was to change our na-
tional focus. I wanted to do all ,I could 
to shift our attentions from the `pursuit 
of a fallen President to the pursuit of 
the urgent needs of a rising nation. 
Our nation is under the severest of 
challenges now to employ its full ener-
gies and efforts in the pursuit of a 
sound and growing economy at home 
and a stable and peaceful world 
around us. 

We would ,needlessly be diverted 
frown meeting those challenges if we as 
a people were,  to remain sharply di-
vided over whether to indict, bring to 
trial, and punish a former President, 
who already is condemned to suffer  

long and deeply in the shame and dis-
grace brought upon the office he held. 
Surely, we are not a revengeful peo-
ple. We have often demonstrated a 
readiness to feel compassion and to act 
out -of mercy. As a people we have a 
long record of forgiving even those 
who ,have been our country's most de-
structive foes. 

Yet, to forgive is not to forget the 
lessons of evil in whatever ways evil 
has operated against us. And certainly 
the, pardon granted the former Presi-
dent will not cause us to forget the 
evils of Watergate-type offenses or to 
forget the lessons we have learned 
that a government which deceives its 
supporters and treats its opponents as 
enemies must never, never be toler-
ated. 

The pardon power entrusted to the 
President under. the Constitution of 
the United States ,has A long history 
and rests, on precedents, going back 
centuries before our Constitution was 
dratfed and adopted. The power has 
been used; sometimes as Alexander 
Hamilton saw its purpose: "In seasons 
of insurrection ... when a well-timed of- 
fer of pardon to the insurgents or reb-
els may restore the tranquility of the 
commonwealth; and which, if suffered 
to pass unimproved, it may never be 
possible afterwards to recall?' Other 
times it has been applied to one person 
as "an act of grace which exempts 
the individual, on whom it is bestowed, 
from the punishment the law inflicts 
for a crime he has committed." When a 
pardon is granted, ,it also represents 
"the determination of the ultimate au- 
thority that the public welfare will be 
better served by inflicting less than 
what the judgement fixed." However, 
the Constitution does not,limit the par-
don power to cases of 'Convicted of-
fenders or even indicted offenders. 
Thus, I an firm in my conviction that 
as President I clid have authority 
to proclaim a pardon for the former 
President when I did. 

Yet, I can also understand why peo-
ple are moved to question my action. 
Some may still question my authority, 
but I find much ofthe disagreement  

turns on whether I sohuld have when 
I did. Even then many people have 
concluded as I did that the pardon 
was iii the best intrest of the country 
because it came at a time when it 
would best serve the purpose I have 
stated. 

I Come,  to this hearing in a spirit of 
cooperation to respond to your inquir-
ies. I do so with the understanding 
that the subjects to be covered are de-
fined and limited by the, questions as 
they-appear: in the resolutions before 
you: But even then we may not mutu-
ally agree on what information falls 
Within the proper scope of inquiry by 
the Congress. 

feel a responsibility as you do that 
each separate branch of our govern-
ment must preserve a degree of confi-
dentiality for its internal communica-
tions. Congress, for its part, has seen 
the wisdom 'of assuring-  that members 
be permitted to work under conditions 
of confidentiality. Indeed, earlier this 
year the United States Senate passed a 
resolution which reads in part as 
follows: 

". . . no evidence under,the control 
and in the Possesison • of the Senate—  - 
of the United States can, by the man-
date of process of the ordinary courts 
of justice, be taken from such control 
or posession, but by its permission 
(S. Res. 338, passed June 12, 1974) 
In 'United States v. Nixon, 42 

U.S.L.W. 5237, 5244 (U.S. July 24, 1974, 
the Supreme Court unanimously recog-
nized a rightful sphere of confidential-
ity within the Executive Branch, which 
the Court determined could only be in-
vade for overriding reasons of the 
Fifth and Sixth Amendments to the 
Constitution. 

As I. have stated before, my own 
view is that the right of executive pri-
vilege is to be exercised with caution 
and restraint. When I was a member of 
congress, I did not hesitate to question 
the right of the executive branch to 
claim a privilege against supplying in-
formation to the Congress if I thought 
the claim of privilege was" being 
abused. Yet, I did then, and I do now, 
respect the right of executive privilege 
when it protects advice given to a 
President in the expectation that it 



will not be disclosed. Otherwise, no 
President could any longer count on 
receiving free and frank views from 
people designated to help him reach 
his official decisions. 

Also, it is certainly not my intention 
or even within my authority to detract 
on this occasion or in any other in- 
stance from the generally recognized 
rights of the President to preserve the 
confidentiality of internal discussions 
or communications whenever it is' 
properly within his Constitutional re- 
sponsibility to do so. These rights are 
within the authority of any President 
while he is in office, and I believe may 
be exercised as well 'by a past Presi-
dent if the information sought pertains 
to his official functions when he was 
serving in office. 

I bring up these important points 
before going into the balance of my 
statement, so there can be no doubt 
that I remain mindful of the rights of 
confidentiality which a President may 
and ought to exercise in appropriate 
situations. However, I do not regard 
my answers as I have prepared them 
for purposes of this inquiry to be pre- 
judicial to those rights in the present 
circumstances or to constitute a pre- 
cedent for responding to Congres-
sional inquiries different in nature or 
scope •or under different circum-
stances. 

Accordingly, I shall proceed to ex-
plain as fully as I can in my present 
answers the facts and circumstances 
covered by the present resolutions of 
inquiry. I shall start with an explana- 
tion of these events which were the 
first to occur in the period covered by 
the inquiry, before I became President. 
Then I will respond to the separate 
questions as they are numbered in H. 
Res. 1367 and as they specifically re-
late to the period after I became 
President. 

•■••■■••■••■ 

H. Res. 1367 before this Subcommit-
tee asks for information about certain 
conversations that may have occurred 
over a period that includes when I was 
a Member of Congress or the Vice 
President. In that entire period no ref-
erences or discussions on a possible 

pardon for then President Nixon ocur- 
red until Aug. 1 and 2, 1974. 
You will recall that since the begin-

ning of the Watergate investigations, I 
hhd consistently Made statements and 
speeches about president Nixon's inno-
cence of either planning the breakin 
or of participating in the cover-up. I 
sincerely believed he was innocent. 
Even in the closing months before 

the PreSident resigned, I made public 
statements that in my opinion the ad-
verse revelations so far did not consti-
tute an impeachable offense. I was 
coming under increasing criticism for 
such public stateinents, but I still be 
lieved. them to be true based, on the 
facts as I knew them. 

In the early morning of Thursday, 
Aug. 1, 1974, I had a meeting in my 
vice presidential office, with Alexan- 

der M. Haig Jr., chief of staff for Presi-
dent Nixon. At this meeting, I was told 
in a general way about fears arising 
because of additional tape evidence 
scheduled for delivery to Judge Sirica 
on Monday, Aug. 5, 1974. I was told 
that there could be evidence which, 
when disclosed to the House of Repre-
sentatives, would likely tip the vote in 
favor of impeachment. However, I was 
given no indication that this develop-
ment would lead to any change in 
President Nixon's plans to oppose the 
impeachment vote. 

Then shortly after noon, Gen. Haig 
requested another appointment as 
promptly as possible. He came to my 
office about 3:30 p.m. for a meeting 
that was to last for approximately 
three-quarters of an hour. Only then 
did I learn of the damaging nature of 
a conversation on June 23, 1972, in one 
of the tapes which was due to go to 
Judge Sirica the following Monday. 

I describe this meeting because at 
one point it did include references to a 
possible pardon for Mr. Nixon, to 
which the third and fourth questions 
in H. Res. 1367 are directed. However, 
nearly the entire meeting covered 
other subjects, all dealing with the to-
tally new situation resulting from the 
critical evidence on the tape of June 
23, 1972. General Haig told me he had 
been told of the new and damaging ev-
idence by lawyers on •the White House 
staff who had first-hand knowledge of 
what was on the tape. The substance 
of his conversation was that the new 
disclosure would be devastating, even 
catastrophic, insofar as President 
Nixon was concerned. Based on what 
he had learned of the conversation on 
the tape, he wanted to know whether I 
was prepared to assume the Presi-
dency within a very short time, and 
whether I would be willing to make 
recommendations, to 'the President as 
to what course he should now follow. 

I cannot really express adequately in 
words how shocked and stunned I was 
by this unbelievable revelation. First, 
was the sudden awareness I was likely 
to become President under these most 
troubled circumstances; and secondly, 
the realization these new disclosures 
ran completely counter to the position 
I had taken for months, in that I be-
lieved the President was not guilty of 
any impeachable offense. 

Gen. Haig in his conversation at my 
office went on to tell me of discussions 
in the White House among those who 
knew of this new evidence. 

Gen. Haig asked for my assessment 
of the whole situation. He wanted my 
thoughts about the timing of a resigna-
tion, if that decision were to be made, 
and about how to do it and accomplish 
an orderly change of administration. 
We discussed what scheduling prob-
lems there might be and what the 
early organizational problems would 
be. 

Gen. Haig outlined for me President 
Nixon's situation as he saw it and the 
different views in the White House as 
to the courses of action that might be 
available, and which were being ad- 

vanced by various people around him 
on the White House staff. As I recall 
there were different major courses be-
ing considered: 

(1) Some suggested "riding it out" by 
letting the impeachment take its 
course through the House and the Sen-
ate trial, fighting all the way against 
conviction. 

(2) Others were urging resignation 
sooner or later. I was told some people 
backed the first course and other peo-
ple a resignation but not with the 
same views 	to how and when it 
should take place. 

On the resignation issue, there were 
put forth a number of options which 
Gen. Haig reviewed with me. As I re-
call his conversation, various. possible 
options;being constdered included:1  

(1) The President temporarily step 
aside under the 25th Amendment. 

(2) Delaying reSignation until fur-
ther along the impeachment process. 

(3) Trying first to settle for a cen-
sure vote as a means of avoiding either 
impeachment or a need to resign. 

(4) The question of whether the 
President could pardon himself. 

(5) Pardoning various Watergate de-
fendants, then himself, followed by 
resignation. 

(6) A pardon to the President, should 
- 

 
he resign. 

The rush of events placed an ur-
gency.  on what was to be 'done. It be-
came, even more critical in view of a 
prolonged impeachment trial which 
was expected to last possibly four 
months or 'longer. 

The impact of the Senate trial on 
the ,country, the handling of possible 
international crises, the economic situ-
ation here at home, and the marked 
slowdewn in the' deciSion-making proc-
ess within the federal government 
were all factors to be considered, and 
were discussed. 

Gen. Haig wanted my views on the 
various courses of action as well as any 
attitude on the options of resignation. 
However, he indicated he was not ad-
vocating any of the options. I inquired 
as to what was the President's pardon 
power, and he answered that it was his 
understanding from a White House 
lawyer that a President did have the 
authority to grant a pardon even be-
fore any criminal action had been 
taken against an individual, but obvi-
ously, he was in no position to have 
any opinion on a matter of law. 

As I saw it, at this point the question 
clearly before me was under the cir-
cumstances, what course of action 
should I recommend that would be in 
the best interest of the country. 

I told Gen. Haig I had to have time 
to think. Further, that I wanted to talk 
to James St. Clair. I also said I wanted 
to talk to my wife before giving any 
response. I had consistently and firmly 
held the view previously that in no 
way whatsoever could I recommend ei-
ther publicly or privately any step by 



the President that might cause a 
change in my status as Vice President. 
As the person who would become Pres- 
ident if a vacancy occurred for any 
reason in that office, a Vice President, 
I believed, should endeavor not to do 
or say anything which might affect his 
President's tenure in office. Therefore, 
I certainly was not ready even under 
these new circumstances to make any 
recommendations about resignation 
without having adquate time to con-
sider further what I should properly 
do. 

Shortly after 8 •o'clock the next 
morning James St. Clair came to my 
office. Although he did not spell out in 
detail the new evidence, there was no 
question in my mind that he consid-
ered these revelations to be so damag-
ing that impeachment in the House 
was a certainty and conviction in the 
Senate a high probability. When I 
asked Mr. St. Clair if he knew of any 
other new and damaging evidence be-
sides that on the June 23, 1972, tape, 
he said "no." When I pointed out to-
him the various options mentioned,  to 
me by Gen. Haig, he told me he had 
not been the source of any opinion 
about the Presidential pardon power. 

After further thought on the matter, 
I was determined not to make any rec-
ommendations to President Nixon on 
his resignation. I had not given any ad-
vice or recommendations in my •con-
versations with his aides, !but I also did 
not want anyone who might talk to the 
President to suggest that 'I had some 
intention to do so. 

For that reason I decided I should 
call Gen. Haig the afternoon of Aug. 2. 
I did make the call late that afternoon 
and told him I wanted him to under-
stand that I had no intention of recom-
mening what President Nixon should 
do about resigning or not resigning, 
and that nothing we had talked about 
the previous afternoon should be given 
any consideration in whatever decision 
the President might, make. General 
Haig told me he was in full agreement 
with this position. 
My travel schedule called for me to 

, make appearances in Mississippi and 
Louisiana over Saturday, Sunday, and 
part of Monday, Aug. 3, 4, and 5. In the 
previous eight months, I had repeat-
edly stated my opinion that the Presi-
dent would not be found guilty of an 
impeachable offense. Any change 
from my stated views, or even refusal 
to comment further, I feared would 
lead in the press to conclusions that I 
now wanted to see the President resign 
to avoid an impeachment vote in the 
House and probable conviction vote in 
the Senate. For that reason I remained 
firm in my answers to press questions 
during my trip and repeated my belief 
in the President's innocence of an im-
peachable offense. Not until I returned 
to Washington did I learn that Presi-
dent Nixon was to release the new evi-
dence late on Monday, Aug. 5, 1974. 

At about the same time I was noti-
fied that the President had called a 
Cabinet meeting for Tuesday morning, 

Aug. 6, 1974. At that meeting in the 
Cabinet Room, I announced that I was 
making no recommendatons to the 
President as to what he should do in 
the light of the new evidence. And I 
made no recommendations to him ei-
ther at the meeting or at any time af-
ter that. 

In summary, I assure you that there 
never was at any time any agreement 
whatsoever concerning a pardon to Mr. 
Nixon if he were to resign and I were 
to become President. 

QUESTION 1 
The first question of H. Res. 1367 

asks whether I or my representative 
had "specific knowledge of any formal 
criminal charges pending against Rich-
ard M. Nixon." The answer is: "no." 
I had known, of course, that the 

grand jury investigating the Watergate 
break-in and cover-up bad wanted to 
name President Nixon as an unin-
dicted co-conspirator in the coverup. 
Also, I knew that an extensive report 
had been prepared by the Watergate 
Special Prosecution Force for the 
grand jury and had been sent to the 
House Committee on the Judiciary, 
where, I believe, it served the staff 
and members of the committee the 

development of its report on the pro-
posed articles of impeachment. Beyond 
what was disclosed in the publications 
of the Judiciary Committee on the sub-
ject and additional evidence released 
by President Nixon on Aug. 5, 1974, I 
saw on or shortly after Sept. 4 a copy 
of a memoranum prepared for Spe-

cial Prosecutor Jaworski by the deputy 
special prosecutor, Henry Ruth. Copy 
of this memorandum had been fur-
nished by Mr. Jaworski to my counsel 
and was later made public during a 
press briefing at the White House on 
Sept. 10, 1974. 

I have supplied the subcommittee 
with a copy of this memorandum. The 
memorandum lists matters still under 
investigation which "may prove to 
have some direct connection to activi-
ties in which Mr. Nixon is personally 
involved." The Watergate cover-up is 
not included,  in this list; and the al-
leged cover-up is mentioned only as be-
ing the subject of a separate memoran-
dum not furnished to me. Of those 
matters which are listed in the memo-
randum, it is stated that none of them 
"at the moment rises to the level of 
our ability to prove even a probable 
criminal violation 'by Mr. Nixon." 

This is all the information I had 
which related even to the possibility of 
"formal criminal charges" involving 
the former President while he had 
been in office. 

QUESTION 2 
The second question in the resolu-

tion asks whether Alexander Haig re-
ferred to or discussed a pardon with 
Richard M. Nixon or his representa-
tives at any time during the week of 
August 4, 1974, or any subsequent time. 

My answer to that question is: not to 
my knowledge. If any such discussions 
did occur, they could not have been a 
factor in my decision to grant the par-
don when I did because I was not 
aware of them. 

QUESTION 3 
Questions three and four of H. Res. 

1367 deal with the first and all subse- 
quent references to, or discussions of, 
a pardon for Richard M. Nixon, with 
him or any of his representatives or 
aides. I have - already described at 
length what discussions took place on 
Aug. 1 and 2, 1974, and how these dis-
cussions 'brought no recommendations 
or commitments whatsoever on my 
part. These were the only discussions 
related to questions three and four be-
fore I became President, but question 
four relates also to subsequent discus-
sions. 

At no time after I became President 
on Aug. 9, 1974, was the subject of a 
pardon for Richard M. Nixon raised by 
the former President or by anyone rep-
resenting 'him. Also, no one on my 
staff brought up the subject until the 
day before my first press conference 
on Aug. 28, 1974. At that time, I was 
advised that questions on the subject 
might be raised by media reporters at 
the press conference. 

As the press conference proceeded, 
the first question asked involved the 
subject, as did other later questions. In 
my answers to these questions, I took 
a position that, while I was the final 
authority on this matter, I expected to 
make no commitment one way or the 
other depending on what the special 
prosecutor and courts would do. How-
ever, I also stated that I (believed the 
general view of the American people 
was to spare the former President 
from a criminal trial. 

Shortly afterwards I became greatly 
concerned that if Mr. Nixon's prosecu-
tion and trial were prolonged, the pas-
sions generated over a long period of 
time would seriously disrupt the heal-
ing of our country from the wounds of 
the past. I could see that the new Ad-
ministration could not be effective if it 
had to operate in the atmosphere of 
having a former President under pros-
ecution and criminal trial. Each step 
along the way, I was deeply concerned, 
would become a public spectacle and 
the topic of wide public debate and 
controversy. 

As I have before stated publicly, 
these concerns led me to ask from my 
own legal counsel what my full right 
of pardon was under the Constitution 
in this situation and from the special 
prosecutor what criminal actions, if 
any, were likely/to be brought against 
the former President, and how long his 
prosecution and trial would take. 

As soon as I had been given this in-
formation, I authorized my counsel, 
Philip Buchen, to tell Herbert J. 
Miller, as attorney for Richard M. 
Nixon, of my pending decision to grant 
a pardon for the former Preisdent. I 



was advised that the disclosure was 
made on Sept. 4 1974, when Mr. Bu-
chen, accompanied by Benton Becker, 
met with Mr. Miller. Mr. Becker had 
been asked, with my concurrence, to 
take on a temporary special assign-
ment to assist Mr. Buchen, at a time 
when no one else of my selection had 
yet been appointed to the legal staff of 
the White House. 

QUESTION 4. 
The fourth question in the resolu-

tion also asks about "negotiations" 
with Mr. Nixon or his representatives 
on the subject of a pardon for the for-
mer President. The pardon under con-
sideration was not, so far as I was con-
cerned, a matter of negotiation_ I real-
ized that unless Mr. Nixon actually ac-
cepted the pardon I was preparing to 
grant, it probably would not be effec-
tive. So I certainly had no intention to 
proceed without knowing if it would 
be accepted. Otherwise, I put no condi-
tions on my granting of a pardon 
which required any negotiations. 

Although negotiations had been 
started earlier and were conducted 
through Sept. 6 concerning White 
House records of the prior administra-
tion, I did not make any agreement on 
that subject a condition of the pardon. 
The circumstances leading to an initial 
agreement on presidential records are 
not covered by the resolutions before 
this subcommittee. Therefore, I have 
mentioned diseusions on that subject 
with Mr. Nixon's attorney only to show 
they were, related in time to the par-
don discussions but were not a basis 
for my decision to grant a pardon to 
the former President. 

QUESTIONS 5, 6 and '1 
The fifth, sixth, and seventh ques-

tions of H. Res. 1367 ask whether I 
consulted with certain persons before 
making my decision. 
I did not consult at all with Attorney 

General Saxbe on the subject of a par-
don for Mr. Nixon. My only conversa-
tion on the subject with vice presiden-
tial nominee Nelson Rockefeller was to 
report to him on Sept. 6, 1974, that I 
was planning to grant the pardon. 

Special Prosecutor Jaworski was 
contacted by my instructions by my 
counsel, Philip Buchen. One purpose 
of their discussions was to seek the in-
formation I wanted on what possible 
criminal charges might be brought 
against Mr. Nixon. The result of that 
inquiry was a copy of the memoran-
d•urn I have already referred to and 
have furnished to this subcommittee. 
The only other purpose was to find out 
the opinion of the special prosecutor 
as to how long a delay would follow, in 
the event of Mr. Nixon's indictment, 
before a trial could be started and con-
cluded. 

At a White House press briefing on 
Sept. 8, 1974, the principal portions of 
Mr. Jaworski's opinion were made pub-
lic. In this opinion, Mr. Jaworski wrote 
that selection of a jury for the trial of  

the former President, if he were in-
dicted', would require a delay "of a pe-
riod from nine months to a year, and 
perhaps even longer." On the question 
of how long it would take to conduct 
such a trial, he noted that the complex-
ities of the jury selection made it diffi-
cult to estimate the time. Copy of the 
full text of his opinion dated Sept. 4, 
1974, I have now furnished to his sub-
committee. 

I did consult with my counsel, Philip 
Buchen, with Benton Becker, and with 
my counselor, John Marsh, who is also 
an attorney. Outside of these men, 
serving at the time of my immediate 
staff, I consulted with na other attor-
ney's or professors of law •for facts or 
legal authorities bearing on any deci-
sion to grant a pardon to the former 
President. 

QUESTIONS 8 and 9 
Questions eight and •nine of H. Res. 

1367 deal with the circumstances of 
any statement requested or received 
from Mr. Nixon. I asked for no con-
fession or statement of guilt; only a 
statement in acceptance of the pardon 
when it was granted. No language 
was suggested or requested by anyone 
acting for me to my knowledge. My 
Counsel advised me that he had told 
the attorney for' Mr. Nixon that he 
believed the statement should be one 
expressing contrition, and in this 
respect, I was told Mr. Miller con-
curred. Before I announced the par-
don, I saw a preliminary draft of a 
proposed statement from Mr. Nixon, 
but I did not regard the language of 
the statement, as subsequently issued, 
to be subject to approval by me or my representatives. 

QUESTION 10 
The tenth question covers any report 

to me on Mr. Nixon's health by a phy-. 
sician or psychiatrist, which led to my 
pardon decision. I received no such re-
port. Whatever information was gener-
ally known to me at the time of my 
pardon decision was based on my own 
observations •of his condition at the 
time he resigned as President and ob-
servations reported to me after that 
from others who had later seen or 
talked with him. No such reports were 
by people qualified to evaluate medi-
cally the condition of Mr. Nixon's 
health, and so they were not a control-
ling factor in my decision. However, I 
believed and still do, that prosecution 
and trial of the former President 
would have proved a 'serious threat to 
his health, as I stated in my message 
on: Sept. 8, 1974. 

H. Res. 1370 is the other resolution 
of inquiry before this subcommittee. It 
presents no questions but asks for the 
full and complete facts upon which 
was based my decision to grant a par-
don to Richard M. Nixon. 

I know of no such facts that are not 
covered by my answers to the ques- _ 

tions in H. Res. 1367. Also: 
Subparagraphs (1) and (4): There 

were no representations made by me 
or for me and none by Mr. Nixon or 
for him on which my pardon decision 
was based. 

Subparagraph (2): The health issue 
is dealt with by me in answer to ques-
tion ten of the previous resolution: 

Subparagraph (3): Information avail-
able to me about passible offenses in 
which Mr. Nixon might have been in-
volved is covered in my answer to the 
first question of the earlier resolution. 

In addition, in an unnumbered para-
graph at the end, H. Res. 1370 seeks in-
formation on possible pardons for 
Watergate-related offenses which oth-
ers may have committed. I have de-
cided that all persons requesting con-
sideration of pardon requests should 
submit them through the Department 
of Justice. 

Only when I receive information on 
any request duly filed and considered 
first by the Pardon Attorney at the De-
partment of Justice would I consider 
the matter. As yet no such information 
has been received, and if it does I will 
act or decline to act according to the 
particular circumstanes presented, 

and not on the basis of the unique cir-
cumstances, as I saw them, of former 
President Nixon. 

By these responses to the resolutions 
of inquiry, I believe I have fully and 
fairly presented the facts and circum-
stances preceding my pardon of for-
mer President Nixon. In this way, I 
hope I have contributed to a much bet-
ter understanding by the American 
people of the action I took to grant the 
pardon when I did. For having af-
forded me this opportunity, I do ex-
press my appreciation to you, Mr. 
Chairman, and to Mr. Smith, the rank-
ing minority member, and to all the 
other distinguished members of this 
subcommittee; also to Chairman Ro-
dino of the Committee on the Judici-
ary, to Mr. Hutchinson, the ranking 
minority member of the full commit-
tee, and to other distinguished mem-
bers of the full committee who are 
present. 

In closing, I would like to re-empha-
size that I acted solely for the reasons 
I stated in my proclamation of Sept. 8, 
1974, and my accompanying message 
and that I acted out of my concern to 
serve the best interests of my country. 
As I stated then: "My concern is the 
immediate future of this great country 
. . . My conscience tells me it is my 
duty, not merely to proclaim domestic 
tranquility, but to use every means 
that I have to in•sure it." 


